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WHEAT
Wheat started the week by opening the overnight session with gains due to 
technical buying and carry over strength from Friday’s strong performance.  
Light support was also due to world production concerns as both the 
Black Sea region and areas of the EU continue to struggle.  The production 
concerns were enough for the IGC to cut world wheat production 5.5 MMT 
to 736.8 MMT.  But a lower than expected export shipments estimate caused 
wheat to fade its early gains and pressure from the collapsing corn and 
soybean markets did the rest.  USDA said they will take into consideration 
the recent trade issues in calculating the demand numbers for the July 
Supply and Demand table. This should not affect wheat much as none of 
the countries that we are having tariff issues with imports much wheat.  If 
anything, it should reduce wheat supplies due to a slowdown in Canadian 
wheat coming into the US.  Weather forecasts remain negative as the hot 
and dry conditions are just what the Southern Plains need to get harvest 
moving again while the Northern Plains could use warm dry weather to limit 
the potential for disease.

On Tuesday wheat opened higher and traded with gains throughout the 
session.  Early support came from the thought that Monday’s losses were 
overdone.  Light support came from a slightly lower than expected crop 
condition rating.  MW dropped 1% while Chicago was unchanged.  World 
production concerns added strength as traders are still very concerned 
about lower production estimates for the Black Sea region and the EU.  
Rains moved across the soggy fields of ND, SD, and MN overnight and this 
morning which has just added to production concerns.  Although wheat is 
fully headed, the wet weather is resulting in disease issues. 

In Thursday’s session wheat opened and traded with solid gains.  World 
production concerns helped support wheat early but technical buying 
and spill over support from Tuesday added strength.  Reports Germany 

decreased production potential 10% and continued concerns about Black 
Sea production shortfalls all added support.  This summer has been the 
hottest in the EU in almost 40 years.  Hot dry weather has allowed for harvest 
activity to get started back up again in KS, but rains will slow down harvest 
in NE.  The Northern Plains are expected to see hot dry conditions for the 
next 7 to 10 days, which should help dry fields.  In export news, Japan was 
in tendering for 79,770 MT of wheat with 51,720 MT being US.

As of July 1, winter wheat harvest was estimated at 51% complete vs 41% last 
week and 49% average.  Winter wheat conditions were unchanged at 37% 
g/e, 29% fair, and 34% p/vp.  Biggest changes: CO: +6%, MT: -9%, and SD: 
-2%.  Spring wheat heading is estimated at 58% complete vs 34% last week 
and 48% average.  Spring wheat’s crop condition rating was unchanged at 
77% g/e, 18% fair, and 5% p/vp.  Biggest changes: MT: -2% and SD: -6%.  ND’s 
durum crop is 91% jointed vs 78% last week and 69% average.  Durum’s crop 
condition rating dropped 1% to 76% g/e, 22% fair, and 2% poor.

Last week’s wheat export shipments pace was estimated at 11.9 MB and 
sales were at 16.2 MB.  After 4 weeks, wheat shipments were at 6% of USDA’s 
expectations (vs 12% last year) while sales sere at 23% of expectations (vs 
5-year average of 32%).  With 48 weeks left in wheat’s export marketing 
year, shipments need to average 18.7 MB and sales need to average 15.2 
MB to make USDA’s projection of 950 MB.

For the week, Sept MW was at $5.5825 up 21.5 cents, Sept Chicago was at 
$5.155 up 14 cents, and Sept KC was at $5.13 up 24.5 cents.

For the month of June, July Mpls was down 90.5 cents, Sept Mpls down 83 
cents, July Chicago down 28.75 cents, and July KC down 71.75 cents.



CORN
Corn started the week by opening higher in the overnight session 
and traded with decent gains until late in the overnight session.  
Early support came from technical buying as traders tried to correct 
an oversold market condition.  Light support came from another 
weekend of heavy rains in the western corn Belt as parts of south 
central IA picked up 6 to 8 inches of rain. In addition, southern 
MN and NE also received more rains to make an already soggy 
situation worse. Forecasts are calling for a weak high-pressure 
ridge to set up over this region for the next week to 10 days, which 
should bring hot dry conditions and help the area dry out.  Friday’s 
Planted Acreage estimate calling for more acres than expected 
and the likelihood that USDA will increase yields in their July Crop 
Production estimate limited buyer’s enthusiasm.  Reports that 
USDA will be taking the recent trade issues into account when 
recalculating demand estimates added pressure, which has many 
expecting corn exports to decline due to lower demand from 
Mexico.  Old crop corn demand remains robust though as last 
week’s shipments were at the high end of estimates.  The IGC 
lowered world corn production 3 MMT to 1.052 BMT. 

Corn opened higher on Tuesday after trading to a new contract low 
on Monday and ended the session with decent gains.  Early support 
came from technical buying and position squaring ahead of the 
4th of July holiday break.  A lower than expected crop condition 
rating was also supportive.  Rain moved across the northwestern 
corner of the Corn Belt last night and again this morning.  This 
brought unwelcome rain to southern MN, northern IA and eastern 
SD, where fields are already saturated and seeing flooding issues.  
Weather forecasts are calling for hot dry conditions for much of 
the Plains and Corn Belt, which most of the western states of 
the Corn Belt need to dry out soggy oversaturated fields.  Corn 
demand remains strong, both domestically and internationally.

In Thursday’s session corn opened higher but slipped to trade 
mixed and then ended with small gains.  Early support spilled over 
from the stronger wheat complex, but gains were kept in check 
by pressure from the lower soybeans (which was influenced by 
tariff concerns as the July 6 deadline fast approaches).  In export 
news, South Korea was in and bought 137 TMT of new crop corn 

overnight.  Corn was also supported by weather reports calling for a 
weak high-pressure ridge to form over much of the Plains and Corn 
Belt states over the next week to 10 days.  The ridge will result in dry 
conditions and above normal temps, which has some concerned that 
night time temps will not cool off and that could affect pollination.  
Heavy rains in the western Corn Belt helped to add strength to corn 
as MN, IA, SD, and NE continue to report of flooding and drowned 
out which could keep USDA from increasing corn yield too much in 
the next crop production report.  Last week’s ethanol production was 
estimated at 1.067 million barrels per day, down 5,000 barrels from the 
previous week but 5% above last year.  Stocks were estimated at 21.98 
million, up 301,000 barrels from last week and 1.9% above last year.

As of July 1, corn silking was at 17% vs 5% last week and 8% average.  
Corn’s crop condition rating dropped 1% to 76% g/e, 18% fair, and 6% p/
vp.  Biggest changes: IA: -3%, MO: +6%, OH: -3%, SD: -5%. And WI: -3%.

Last week’s corn export shipments pace was estimated at 60.5 MB 
and sales were at 17.3 MB.  After 43 weeks, corn shipments were at 
78% of USDA’s expectations (vs 84% last year) while sales were at 
99% of expectations (vs 5-year average of 99%).  With 9 weeks left in 
corn’s export marketing year, shipments need to average 55.4 MB and 
sales need to average 3.2 MB to make USDA’s projections of 2.3 BB

For the week, Sept corn was at $3.6025 up 0.75 cent. Dec corn was 
at $3.73 up 1.75 cents.

For the month of June, July corn was down 43.75 cents and Dec were 
down 42.5 cents.

     701-205-4200         www.martinsonag.com



SOYBEAN
Soybeans started the week by opening higher in the overnight 
session but then faded and were posting losses by the time the 
market made it to suspension.  Technical buying combined with 
profit taking helped give the market strength in the overnight 
session as did expectations for a friendly crush estimate.  But once 
the news broke that USDA was going to factor in the recent trade 
issues in this month’s Supply and Demand estimate, traders got 
a little nervous and sold the market off on the anticipation that 
soybean exports will decrease, due to the trade tariff war with 
Canada, Mexico, and China.  Losses were kept in check early from 
Friday’s lower than expected acreage estimate as well as last week’s 
strong export shipments estimate (which was above expectations).  
But the expectation that there will not be any significant trade 
negotiations and the realization that it is likely that the tariffs will 
go into play on Friday made traders afraid to step into the market.  
USDA estimated May soybean crush at 172.5 MB (a new record for 
the month) vs expectations of 173.9 MB.

In Tuesday’s session soybeans opened lower and although the market 
did try to stage a recovery, selling proved to be too much and forced 
soybeans into negative territory.  Tariff concerns and the lack of any 
progress on trade negotiations continues to keep traders on the 
sidelines and unwilling to jump into the market. It seems inevitable 
that the first round of tariffs will take place on Friday.  This will trigger 
the most important question – will it result in the two sides coming 
together to start negotiating on a compromise?  On the bright side, 
soybean exports have been a little stronger than expected the past 
few weeks with most of the demand coming from other countries 
while China remains absent.  Lower than expected crop ratings in 
Monday’s Crop Progress report helped keep soybean honest early, 
but it was not enough to hold trader’s attentions.  Soybeans are 
sitting at contract lows.

Soybeans opened lower and remained lower throughout the session 
on Thursday.  Early selling pressure was due to tariff concerns as no 
new developments have emerged with both sides looking willing 
to let the tariffs go into effect.  If some compromise does not occur 
by 11 PM Thursday night (midnight Washington DC time) the US will 
implement $34 Billion in tariffs against China, which in turn will 
retaliate with $34 billion in tariffs on US goods.  The next decision 
after that will influence the trade.  The soybean market slowly slipped 

lower throughout the session closing at another new contract low.  
Weather has been bearish soybeans as for the most part it has been 
conducive for crop development.  China still has 1.4 MMT (51.4 MB) 
of old crop soybean sales on the books and the concern is that if the 
tariffs go into play at midnight tonight, those sales will be cancelled.

As of July 1, soybean blooming is at 27% vs. 12% last year and 13% 
average.  Soybean’s crop condition rating dropped 2% to 71% g/e, 
23% fair, and 6% p/vp.  Biggest changes: IA: -3%, MS: -3%, MO: +3%, 
ND: -3%, and SD: -6%.

Last week’s soybean export shipments pace was estimated at 31.2 
MB and sales were at 20.6 MB.  After 43 weeks, soybean shipments 
were at 88% of USDA’s expectations (vs 95% last year) while sales are 
at 102% of expectations (vs 5-year average of 103%).  With 9 weeks left 
in soybean’s export marketing year, shipments need to average 26.6 
MB to make USDA’s projections of 2.065 BB while sales are currently 
43 MB above expectations.

For the week, Aug soybeans were at $8.775 up 14 cents.  Nov soybeans 
were at $8.945 up 14.5 cents.  Aug soybean meal was at $338.10 up 
$7.10.

For the month of June, July soybeans dropped $1.60 while Nov was 
off $1.5425.  July soybean meal was down $42.30.
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CATTLE
Cattle traded mixed this week in a quiet fashion as the front month 
August contract starts to align with cash.  The market was able to 
start the short week off with gains with support spilling over from 
Friday’s sharply higher to limit up session.  Reports of cash trading 
at $108, $3 lower than the previous week, added strength.  Gains 
were trimmed late in the session once news broke that Canada is 
implementing a 10% tariff on imports of US cooked beef.  Weather 
forecasts calling for hot dry conditions helped cattle firm late as 
traders are expecting to see poor feedlot performance and slow 
cattle movement.

The rest of the week had the live cattle market trading mixed 
with the front month Aug holding tight to the $108 level while the 
deferred contracts pushed higher.  The lack of a cash trade and 
position squaring ahead of the 4th of July holiday was the main 
driving force on Tuesday.  Expectations of a slow down in domestic 
demand, which seasonally occurs after the 4th of July holiday, added 
selling pressure.  

Cattle closed out the week with little fanfare with most contracts 
posting small changes.  The talk of higher cash bids due to packers 
being short bought helped to give cattle some strength while 
thoughts that there is still a wall of cattle that needs to come to 
town limited the gains.  Buyers became less excited in owning cattle 
late in the week due to potential tariffs being implemented.  Cash 
bids were at $110 (steady with a few weeks ago) while offers were 

at $112 to $114.  Boxed beef prices were this week lower, but packer 
margins remain strong.

Feeder cattle traded close to the live cattle market this week.  The 
weaker grain complex and weather forecasts calling for a weak high 
pressure ridge helped to give traders a reason to buy feeders.  

As of July 1, pasture and range conditions improved 2% to 51% g/e, 
29% fair, and 20% p/vp.

For the week, August live cattle was at $106.375 down 22.5 cents 
while August feeders were at $152.20 up 87.5 cents.   

For the month of June, June live cattle was up $1.95 while Aug feeder 
cattle were up $3.925.   
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CANOLA/SUNFLOWER
In Tuesday’s session canola closed lower as the market tried to catch 
up with the US markets after being closed Monday for Canada Day.  
Early pressure spilled over from a lower US soybean complex.  A 
stronger Canadian dollar added pressure.  Position squaring ahead 
of the 4th of July holiday was also evident.

Canola closed lower on Wednesday but managed to close with small 
gains on Thursday.  Early support came from technical buying and 
bargain basement buying as many feel canola is nearing a short term 
low.  Gains were kept in check from favorable weather as well as spill 
over selling from a lower US soybean complex.  Traders are hopeful 
canola export demand will increase once the trade war between the 
US and China heats up (which could be as early as Friday).

Thursday’s cash canola bids in Velva were at $16.56 and cash 
sunflower bids in Fargo were at $18.00.

As of July 1, ND’s canola blooming was 74% vs. 28% last year and 

49% average.  Canola’s crop condition rating increased 1% to 75% 
g/e, 22% fair, and 3% poor.

As of July 1, US sunflower planting progress was estimated at 95% vs 
91% last week and 95% average.  Emergence of ND’s sunflower crop 
is estimated at 92% vs. 83% last week and 95% last year.  Blooming 
was estimated at 1% vs 0% last week and 3% last year.  ND’s sunflower 
crop condition dropped 1% to 84% g/e, 14% fair and 1% poor.

For the week, Nov canola was up $1.80 at $511.20.

For the month of June, July canola was down $31.90 while Nov was 
down $14.60.

RECOMMENDATIONS
2016 Corn 2016 Soybeans 2016 Wheat

100% $3.89 ave. 100% $10.39 ave. 100% $6.00 ave.

2017 Corn 2017 Soybeans 2017 Wheat

15% $3.95 4/13/17 10% $10.15 11/22/16 15% $5.65 5/1/17

10% $4.05 6/7/17          25% $9.93 10/12/17 10% $6.05 6/7/17

25% $3.64 2/7/18 40% $10.20 12/6/17 10% $6.35 6/14/17

15% $4.05 5/1/18 15% $10.35 2/21/18 15% $6.48 5/29/18

20% $4.23 5/29/19

85% 90% 50%

2018 Corn 2018 Soybeans 2018 Wheat

15% $3.94 2/7/18 15% $10.19 12/6/17 25% $6.48 5/29/18

15% $4.06 3/6/18 15% $10.30 2/21/18

10% $4.19 5/1/18 15% $10.44 3/6/18

10% $4.23 5/29/18 15% $10.47 5/29/18

50% 60% 25%
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CROP INSURANCE

Crop Insurance Reminders:

• If you have had a hail storm or other cause of loss, please 
let us know, even if you plan on taking the crop to harvest.  
The insurance companies prefer to have a record of the loss 
when it occurs.

• Also remember that you must have an adjuster appraise your 
field if you plan on haying the crop, destroying it, or putting 
it to some other use.  You must talk to your adjuster before 
you take any action.

Crop Hail Cash Discount Deadlines:

North Dakota:

• Amtrust Ag - 5% if paid by July 14

• Armtech - 5% if paid by July 15

• NAU - 5% if paid by July 15

• RCIS - 5% if paid by July 15

Minnesota:

• Amtrust Ag - 3% if paid by July 31

• Armtech - 3% if paid by July 1

• NAU - 3% if paid by July 15

• RCIS - 3% if paid by July 15

@MartinsonAg

This material has been prepared by a sales or trading employee or agent of Martinson Ag Risk Management LLC. and is, or is in the nature of, a solicitation. This material is not a research report prepared by Martinson Ag Risk Management’s Research Department. By accepting this communication, you agree that you 

are an experienced user of the futures markets, capable of making independent trading decisions, and agree that you are not, and will not, rely solely on this communication in making trading decisions.  DISTRIBUTION IN SOME JURISDICTIONS MAY BE PROHIBITED OR RESTRICTED BY LAW. PERSONS IN POSSESSION 

OF THIS COMMUNICATION INDIRECTLY SHOULD INFORM THEMSELVES ABOUT AND OBSERVE ANY SUCH PROHIBITION OR RESTRICTIONS. TO THE EXTENT THAT YOU HAVE RECEIVED THIS COMMUNICATION INDIRECTLY AND SOLICITATIONS ARE PROHIBITED IN YOUR JURISDICTION WITHOUT REGISTRATION, THE 

MARKET COMMENTARY IN THIS COMMUNICATION SHOULD NOT BE CONSIDERED A SOLICITATION. The risk of loss in trading futures and/or options is substantial and each investor and/or trader must consider whether this is a suitable investment. Past performance, whether actual or indicated by simulated 

historical tests of strategies, is not indicative of future results. Trading advice is based on information taken from trades and statistical services and other sources that Martinson Ag Risk Management believes are reliable. We do not guarantee that such information is accurate or complete and it should not be relied 

upon as such. Trading advice reflects our good faith judgment at a specific time and is subject to change without notice. There is no guarantee that the advice we give will result in profitable trades.
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The acreage 
reporting deadline 

is July 15!


